

Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S   O F   M E E T I N G  
A MEETING of the Parish Council was held at the village hall on Thursday, October 5th 2017 at 7.30pm 
Present:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Young, Eayrs, Tomlin, Gillbanks, Holdsworth & Riley
In attendance:
Cllr Richard West & Muriel Berry

2017/2001
Apologies for Absence


Received from Tina Dawson and Barbara Boddington. Also from the Clerk, 

Jackie Stanbridge who was indisposed.
2017/2002
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


Resident, Muriel Berry, expressed concerns about the traffic situation within 

the village, especially with regard to the level crossing, where lengthy 


closures of the gates are incurring extensive delays and are causing cars to 

back up and cause potentially dangerous situations in a number of locations. 

She was informed that the PC was aware of the current situation and 


had made many representations to Hunts District Council, Cambridge County 

Council and Network rail amongst others. HDC and CCC had both contacted 

Network Rail and requested that priority be given to the construction of a 


bridge to replace the crossing when the next round of spending was being 

addressed. The situation would continue to be monitored and every effort 


would be made to ensure that Network Rail were appraised of the situation.
2017/2003
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)



None


2017/2004
To Approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on


September 7, 2017


Approved but signature awaiting copy from the Clerk.

2017/2005
Matters Arising from Minutes dated Sept 7, 2017 (information 
only)


None


2017/2006
District & County Councillor Reports
Cambridgeshire County Councillor report to The Offords Parish Council,                             October 5th, 2017
There has been no meeting of the full Council since we last met. The next one is scheduled for October 17th.

The main issues are:

a. The proposed closure of 19 out of 40 Children’s Centres in order to save £1 million from a previous budget of £5 million. This issue has been deemed so important that its discussion has been moved from the Children and Young People’s Committee to the Full Council. A petition of over 3,000 signatures has been collected and the matter is raising strong feelings, particularly in the Cambridge area. The Council claims that it can still provide the services but in a more cost-effective way. Their arguments have not yet proved to be persuasive with many parents.
b. The government announced its new National Funding Formula for schools on September 14th.  This will help redress, to some extent, the relatively poor funding Cambs schools have received for many years but the overall amount available to schools is dropping in real terms, i.e. what the allocations can buy.
c. The County Council is currently consulting on changes to the Library services. Again the aim is to save money and involve more volunteers in running libraries or setting them up.
d. By the time of the parish council meeting I should be able to give you more information on the proposed ‘free schools’ which have been approved by central government though there is no demand for places and no site designated. One or possibly two of these could affect young people from The Offords in their secondary education phase. 
e. The ‘Business Planning’ process for the next financial year is starting and I will try to keep parish councils informed of the service reductions that can be expected as government grant to local government continues to drop and the government continues to impose a cap on council tax increases and vacillates on its previous idea of allowing councils to retain the business rates levied in their area. The Council aims to make savings in 18-19 of £35 million on top of the £215 million saved since 2011. The ruling group is briefing extensively on
i.  the unfairness of the national grant distribution mechanism
ii. The growing demographic demand
iii. How it proposes to ‘transform’ services to meet the demand but in different ways.
It is conspicuously failing to mention that its failure to use the maximum flexibility offered by central government in setting local tax levels has reduced the money available to CCC by over £10 million this year and if it takes the same line next year, this avoidable shortfall will be in the region of £16 million. This would still not ‘plug the gap’ but would at least make it less acute.
f. The newly-elected Combined Authority Mayor continues to expand his aspirations and his empire. The cost of his administrative structure has now risen to an annual figure of £2.2 million. His latest writing in the local press confirms that he would now like to stream-line local government with his preferred option being to abolish the County Council, carry out most major developments himself and leave it to the district councils to provide services to the young, the elderly, the vulnerable etc. Please note when reading what he writes that, leaving aside whatever you may think about his opinions, his writing contains some factual errors. 

Specifically re The Offords

I have been following up the many issues raised with me at last month’s ‘surgery’. I am trying to make contact with HACT and Stagecoach to see if we can at least resolve the bus timing issues. I went today to a Highways Open day to talk to the officer about the overgrowing trees on the Buckden Road but he is on holiday. I am not sure if The Offords has its own Communty Speedwatch team that could monitor the complaint about Graveley Road. I am making contact with the Angling Society about the hygiene issue reported to me. I understand that the Ouse Valley Way cutting back has now been done. I have been trying to contact the spokesperson for the residents’ group to keep him up-dated but he appears to have been away for some time but I will keep trying
Peter Downes, October 3rd, 2017
2017/2007
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes
2007.1

To Accept the Financial Information 


2007.2

To approve and sign the balance sheet
Two queries from the Chair regarding the Financial Information 

What does the reference to Section 137 to Hunts DC £1,393.32 mean ?

Who is John Cobb & Sons £3,349 +VAT ?

Having received satisfactory answers, the Financial Information was accepted by all Councillors and the Balance Sheet approved. Signature awaits a copy of the balance sheet to be provided by the Clerk. 


2017/2008
To approve payments & sign cheques

Because of the absence of the Clerk, no cheques were available at the meeting. Cllr Gatward said that he would obtain the cheques and arrange for their signature.

2017/2009
Leisure & Amenities



Report from Cllr Gatward on the recent L&A meeting
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council
LEISURE & AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Minutes of a meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee held in the Church Rooms, Offord Darcy at 7.00pm on Monday, September 25th, 2017 

Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Weitzel, Riley, Dawson & Clerk
2017/521
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllrs Eayrs & Gillbanks
2017/522
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

None
2017/523
Approval of Minutes dated June 26th, 2017


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2017/524
Matters Arising from previous Minutes (information only)


All on current Agenda
2017/525
Millennium Green


525.1
Grass Cutting



It was noted that the former specialist grass cutter was no longer 
able to carry out this work. Cllrs felt that machinery could be 
hired for this to be done.  Cllr Gatward to talk with Cllr Eayrs.



Cllr Riley mentioned that although there was still a problem with 
dog fouling on the MG it was felt that it was children walking 
dogs rather than adults who were responsible.  It was agreed 
that since the path had been made wider the problem had 
decreased.
2017/526
Recreation Ground



526.1
Repairs to Barrier/Gate




These works were in hand.



525.2
Offer of Gravel




It was agreed that 8 ton would be sufficient.  Cllr Eayrs had 



offered to collect it.  Cllr Gillbanks to liaise with the aggregate 


company.  The Clerk was asked to contact the Football Club 



‘Dads’ to see if they would lend a hand in laying it.
2017/527
Allotments


Cllr Weitzel commented that the Annual Meeting of the Association that 

he had chaired recently was very amicable and that all seemed happy 

with the way things were going and had approved Council’s plans of 

arranging for the grass to be cur rather than supply a replacement 


mower.  Cllr Gatward confirmed that the first cut had been carried out.
2017/528
Cemetery


It was noted that the cemetery was looking very tidy.  
2017/529
St Peter’s Churchyard


The Friends of St Peter’s had confirmed that they were very happy 


with Council’s maintenance schedule which was linked to events at the 

Church.
2017/530
General Village Maintenance



530.1
To approve quotes for Hedge Cutting




Three quotes had been requested and two received.  The 



quotes from Charlie Vince totaled £1062 and the quotes from 


GTS 
£1488.  Unanimously agreed to award the work to Charlie Vince.



530.2
Review of meeting with CCC re various village issues




Cllrs Gatward and Weitzel met with Highways Officer Ian 



Winfield and looked at all the issues in the village.  Many of them 


were land owner responsibilities.  The Clerk was asked to try to 


establish who owned the land in question.  Other issues would 


be logged and dealt with when funds allow.  Ian was now on 



leave but the Clerk was asked to chase things up with him on his 


return.



530.3
Books in Bus Shelter




It was decided not to pursue this at the current time.
2017/531
Any other Parish issues



Cllr Gatward had received a letter from HDC regarding commercial 


waste collection.  It was agreed to forward this to Paul for action.
2017/532
The meeting closed at 7.50 next meeting date as Monday October 23rd, 2017

Cllr Gillbanks’ original suggestion of a plaque to thank Aggregate Industries 
UK for their generous offer of up to 10 tons of gravel was discussed. In the 
event, agreement was reached to change this to a mention on the Offord 
Facebook page and on the Offord website. After much discussion regarding 
the precise amount required, Cllr Gillbanks agreed to re-measure the 
proposed car park space and circulate his calculations to all. 
2017/2010
Planning


Report from Cllr Young on meeting held immediately before FC.


Only one application to consider – Michael Alexander’s application for an 


internal road within the grounds of the Offord Cluny Manor and an amended 

opening into New Road. The Planning Committee agreed the this would meet 

the objective of reducing the risk of accidents from vehicles using the front 

entrance in close proximity to traffic from the High Street. Approval 


recommended. No other Planning issues to report.

2017/2011
A14 Huntingdon – Cambridge Improvement Scheme (update if 


available)


None

2017/2012
Network Rail- Anglia Level Crossings (update if available)


Cllr Weitzel informed the PC that again a number of efforts had been made to 

contact Paul Butterworth, in charge of the Huntingdon to Woodwalton rail 


project but had yet to receive a reply.

2017/2013
Councillor Reports


181 High St Offord Cluny

In response to a resident expressing concern regarding the fact that the 
property appeared to be unoccupied and the lack of maintenance within the 
grounds was detrimental to the appearance of the High Street at that point. 
Investigation showed it to be the original schoolhouse within the village of 
Offord Cluny. Cllr Eayrs explained that the property was owned by the 
Newcombe Trust. Deterioration had caused it to become unfit for human 
habitation and the Trustees were currently in discussion with HDC Planning 
department to gain permission to demolish the property (apparently not 
listed) and replace it with a new build.



35a High St Hedge 



Concern had been expressed by a number of residents regarding the 


overgrowth of the boundary hedge between 33 and 35 High Street Offord 


Darcy. This was intruding onto the pavement, making it very narrow and thus 

hazardous, in particular for those using wheelchairs or children’s buggies. 

This section of the High St comprises a relatively new build of six houses 


where three had previously existed. The numbering thus consists of 33, 33a, 

35, 35a, 37 and 37a. Some difficulties in establishing which property was 


responsible for which section of the hedge had caused difficulties in the past. 

Cllr Weitzel went round to visit the properties and found that a new resident 

of no 35a, a Mr Finch, had already trimmed the hedge back, and was 


intending to give it a further cut before winter. Cllr Weitzel thanked him for his 

efforts. 


Projecting Drain



During a recent open forum a resident (can’t remember his name) had 


expressed concern over a projecting drain cover on the Graveley road, some 

twenty yards south of the Church Rooms. It appeared that this was a 


consequence of the extensive road rebuilding done after new drainage pipes 

were laid early in 2017, to alleviate the flooding that occurred after heavy 


rainfall. Whilst this operation was successful, this particular drain cover had 

either had its immediate surrounds subside, or the filling in had been 


neglected. Cllrs Gatward and Weitzel had shown this to Ian Winfield, 


Cambridge County Council Highways dept. He informed us that the gap 


(4.5cm) was within the tolerance allowed (5cm() and thus no action by CCC 

Highways was needed. Both Cllrs expressed some dissatisfaction with this 

and Ian Winfield agreed that he would do his best to get the repair done at 

some stage, probably by a team working in the vicinity with spare time and 

resources.
2017/2014
Notices & Correspondence



None
2017/2015
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.



None

The Chair declared the Meeting closed at 8.45pm and confirmed the next meeting date as Thursday November 2, 2017
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